
Imaginative Play Links to the Australian Curriculum: Year One 

A sample of the content descriptors that can be met through scaffolded imaginative play for Year 

One.  (Although achieving all descriptors will be assisted by imaginative play, not all descriptors 

can be directly met in this way.)  

Text in the Content Descriptor and Elaborations columns are taken directly from the Australian National 

Curriculum (Australian Curriculum Assessment and Reporting Authority, 2013).   

THE ENGLISH CURRICULUM 

Content Descriptor Elaborations Ideas and questions to start 

play: 

LANGUAGE 

Language variation and 

change 

ACELA 1444: Understand 

that language is used in 

combination with other 

means of communication, 

for example facial 

expressions and gestures 

to interact with others   

 

 Recognising the effect of 

words, symbols, gestures and 

body language on the way 
communications are received 

by others. 

 

Create opportunities for 

imaginative game to be wordless 

– a spell of silence for example. 

Limiting the play in this way will 

help children explore use of 

gesture, symbol and body 

language. 

In existing play pause the game 

to help children discuss how body 

language, word choice and tone 

affect how they all feel.  How 

does all of that change the 

message?  Is that the message 

that was intended?  

LANGUAGE  

Language for interaction 

ACELA 1787: Explore 

different ways of 

expressing emotions, 

including verbal, visual, 

body language and facial 

expressions 

 

 Extending students’ 

vocabularies for the expression 
of feelings and emotions. 

 Considering how others might 

respond before students 

express their views and how 
students might respond to 

others’ views in civil and 
constructive ways. 

  

In an existing game emphasize 

the emotions of the players.  

Puppets (or any avatar such as a 

doll, toy car, teddy) in imaginative 

play can be used to focus 

student’s attention on gesture, 

body language, voice and words. 

Before play starts do a ‘what if?’ 

with your students eg. What if I 

said that my doll didn’t like Mrs 

H’s doll?  Discuss better ways of 

expressing a problem. 

LITERACY 

Interacting with others 

ACELY 1656: Engage in 

conversations and 

discussions, using active 

listening behaviours, 

 

 Participating in informal and 

structured class, group and 

pair discussions about content 
area topics, ideas and 

information. 

 Interacting confidently and 
appropriately with peers, 

Children will build into their 

imaginative play information, 

storylines, devices and characters 

from all texts encountered if 

encouraged.  Ask: where did you 

get that idea?  Model the use of 

when, why and how questions.  



showing interest, and 

contributing ideas, 

information and questions 

 

teachers, visitors and 

community members. 

 Learning to value listening, 

questioning and positive body 

language and understanding 

that different cultures may 
approach these differently. 

 Formulating different types of 

questions to ask a speaker, 
such as open and closed 

questions and ‘when’, ‘why’ 
and ‘how’ questions. 

 

 

Encourage other children to ask 

also and support them in asking 

open questions.   

Throughout imaginative play 

support and scaffold children in 

sharing ideas, listening to each 

other and developing ideas 

together.  Plan the game with 

them.  Ask questions about their 

game’s backstory, where they 

might start the game from, their 

goal as a group, traps, barriers 

and helpers on their way to their 

goal,  facts (eg. an amazing metal 

that turns into rope), rules (eg. 

who has powers, what world are 

we in?), who is going to each 

character, character names, what 

they need for the play (props, 

costumes) and ask about other 

roles that can be imagined in (do 

you need a bad guy or can you 

just imagine him?). 

Imaginative play often 

incorporates formal end of 

adventure recognition – assist 

children to make this part of their 

play more formal and structured.    

LITERACY  

Interpreting, analysing, 

evaluating 

ACELY1658: Describe 

some differences between 

imaginative, informative 

and persuasive texts 

 

 Comparing and discussing 

texts identifying some features 
that distinguish those that ‘tell 

stories’ from those that ‘give 

opinions’. 

 Selecting texts for a particular 

purpose or task, for example a 

website that will give 
information about whales, a 

book that will tell a story about 
a possum. 

 

Use children’s preferred sources 

for imaginative games to find 

other texts they will enjoy and 

share them with the whole class.   

Texts can belong to all genres, 

and encompass non-fiction and 

fiction. 

Document imaginative play with 

children after the game has 

paused and use it as an 

opportunity to model different 

writing genres that tell stories 

(eg.recount, description, 

narration.)  Informational texts 

can also be written about parts of 

play eg. if the games is 

‘detectives’, students and teacher 

could write an information text on 

detectives.  Persuasive texts for 



different characters in a game 

(eg. the imagined bad guy) can 

also be developed.  

 

 

THE SCIENCE CURRICULUM 

Content Descriptor: Elaborations: Ideas and questions to start 

play: 

SCIENCE AS A HUMAN 

ENDEAVOUR  

Use and influence of 

science 

ACSHE022: People use 

science in their daily lives, 

including when caring for 

their environment and 

living things. 

 

 

 Considering how science is 

used in activities such as 

cooking, fishing, transport, 
sport, medicine and caring for 

plants and animals. 

 Identifying ways that science 

knowledge is used in the care 

of the local environment such 

as animal habitats, and 
suggesting changes to parks 

and gardens to better meet the 
needs of native animals. 

 

Build science into existing 

imaginative games by asking:  

How healthy are the animals here?   

Is there anything you could do to 

help?   

Is this the right place for this sort 

of animals?   

Can we build a better place for 

them?  

Oh, you have been hurt!  What 

can we do to make you better?   

Where does this food come from?   

How did it get here?  Comment on 

the imagined landscape, hazards, 

creatures, built objects, food, 

technological innovations in a way 

that welcomes and encourages 

imagined scientific developments 

in games. 

 

 

THE HISTORY CURRICULUM 

Content Descriptor: Elaborations: Ideas and questions to start 

play: 

HISTORICAL KNOWLEDGE 

AND UNDERSTANDING 

Present and past family life 

 Discussing, for example, what 

happened yesterday, what is 

likely to happen tomorrow, 
upcoming birthdays, 

celebrations and seasons, and 
ordering these references to 

Encourage children to maintain a 

game for as long as possible so 
that game history can develop. 

Over a week or month of playing 
out a particular game children 



ACHHK029: How the 

present, past and future 

are signified by terms 

indicating time such as ‘a 

long time ago’, ‘then and 

now’, ‘now and then’, ‘old 

and new’, ‘tomorrow’, as 

well as by dates and 

changes that may have 

personal significance, such 

as birthdays, celebrations 

and seasons. 

time in sequence 

using terms such as ‘before’, 
‘after’, ‘next’ and ‘then’. 

 

can be asked: 

What was this place like a long 

time ago? When did your guy 
develop his powers?  What made 

your dolls be friends?   

Help them sequence the order in 
which these events happened, 

prompting with time connectives 

as required. 

Games can often be built around 

designing for an event.  Let’s do 

a birthday party for Lavinia 

tomorrow!  

Ask children to build and fly a 

time-machine.  

HISTORICAL KNOWLEDGE 

AND UNDERSTANDING 

Present and past family life 

ACHHK030: Differences 

and similarities between 

students' daily lives and life 

during their parents’ and 

grandparents’ childhoods, 

including family traditions, 

leisure time and 

communications. 

 

 Examining and commenting on 

photographs and oral 
histories (for example talking 

to parents, grandparents and 

other elders) to find out how 
daily lives have changed. 

 

When children have a well-

established game that has been 

played regularly for at least a 

week, support topic learning by 

encouraging children to create a 

family history for their characters. 

What if he had a day of being his 

Grandad and everyone else went 

with him?  What would that be 

like?   

Provide facts as needed (no 

mobile phones so he can’t call for 

back-up) to help children keep 

solutions authentic.   

 

 

THE GEOGRAPHY CURRICULUM 

Content Descriptor: Elaborations: Ideas and questions to start 

play: 

 

Geographical Knowledge 

and Understanding 
 

ACHGK008: The ways that 
space within places, such 

as classroom or backyard, 

can be rearranged to suit 
different activities or 

purposes 
 

 Describing how they would like 

to rearrange the space within 
the classroom for reading time 

or for a drama activity. 

 

Children to be encouraged to re-

design classroom and backyard 

spaces to suit the game being 

played – this can be done on both 

a smaller (using construction toys) 

or a larger scale (in the class yard 

using loose parts).  Ask questions 

such as: 



 Is this environment dangerous? 

Where is it? Where is it near too?  

Is this on Earth? Would it be on 

map?   What is the 

weather/climate like? Are there 

mountains, rivers, oceans? How 

can people stay safe? What 

animals live here?  What do the 

people who live here do? Where 

does their food come from?  

What’s that building for?  What 

would happen if someone got lost 

here? 

 
Text in the “Ideas and questions to start play”: 
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